
 

 
 

May 4, 2020 
 

 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in regular meeting on Monday, 
May 4, 2020 at 6:00 PM by using ZOOM—virtual meeting software (due to the COVID-19 
pandemic). Commissioners Johnson, Phelps, Sexton and Walker were present by phone/ 
computer.  Also present were County Manager/County Attorney Curtis Potter, Clerk to the 
Board Julie J. Bennett and Finance Officer Missy Dixon by phone/computer.  Commissioner 
Riddick was not on the call/video call at this time. 
 

 Chair Phelps called the meeting to order. He also asked for a moment of silence for the 
latest Washington County residents who passed from COVID-19.  Mr. Lloyd Jones, citizen of 
Roper, gave the invocation; Clerk to the Board Julie Bennett led the Pledge of Allegiance.  Chair 
Phelps mentioned that the public may be on this call and you may hear them come and go but 
that’s normal during a ZOOM meeting.   
 
 ADDITIONS/DELETIONS:  None. 
 
 CONSENT AGENDA:  Commissioner Walker made a motion to approve the 
Consent Agenda: 
 

Items listed under Consent are generally of a routine nature.  The Board may take action to 
approve/disapprove all items in a single vote.  Any item may be withheld from a general action, 
to be discussed and voted upon separately at the discretion of the Board. 
 
a) Approval of Minutes 
b) Tax Refunds & Releases and Insolvent Accounts 
c) FEMA Designation of Agent Application 
d) Auditor Contract 
e) Waiving Occupancy Tax 
f) Proclamation:  Older Americans Month 2020 

 
Commissioner Sexton seconded.  The Clerk took a roll call vote: Commissioner 

Johnson--AYE, Commissioner Phelps--AYE, Commissioner Sexton--AYE, Commissioner 
Walker--AYE.   Motion carried unanimously. 

 
PUBLIC FORUM:  Ms. Bennett stated that no one called to be put on the list to speak 

during tonight’s Public Forum.  Chair Phelps asked was there anyone on the line that would like 
to speak.  No one spoke up. 

 
TRILLIUM REPORT:   Chair Phelps asked Commissioner Johnson if she would like to 

introduce Mr. Peterson.  Commissioner Johnson stated that Mr. Dave Peterson is the Senior 
Regional Director for Trillium.  She stated that Trillium serves 26 counties, including 
Washington County and assists our residents who may have mental health issues.  Mr. Peterson 
thanked Commissioner Johnson for her work with Trillium and for being on their Board. Mr. 
Peterson also thanked Ms. Bennett for her help in getting him set up for this ZOOM presentation 
tonight.  Mr. Peterson gave the following presentation, however, he said he would be going off 



 

script towards the end since this presentation was created in January and the COVID-19 
happened after that. 

 

 

 
 



 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 
Mr. Peterson stated that he wasn’t going to go over all the projects they have 

been doing.  He did say Trillium is building a relationship with Hope4NC. He also 
mentioned that Trillium did develop a COVID-19 brochure.  He said he plans to leave 
some of the brochures with MTW and Emergency Management.  He said Trillium has 
looked at what the Feds and State are doing.  Trillium is addressing the clinical and 
financial aspects of this pandemic.  They are increasing provider’s payments to them 
from 5 – 30% requiring them to pay their direct care staff so that they can continue to 
pay for those out in the community.  Trillium telehealth can be connected from 
peoples’ home. Trillium is writing some “in lieu of” definitions, and also putting a 
grace period on staff being re-credentialed.  Trillium has been communicating with 
family and advisory committees. They have also been providing a weekly 
question/answer session for providers.  Mr. Peterson said these are just a few of the 
things Trillium has been doing.  Trillium also sends a bulletin every 2-3 days to their 
providers. 

 



 

 
 
 

 
 
Chair Phelps asked if the Commissioners had any questions.  Commissioner 

Johnson asked Mr. Peterson that since the General Assembly was in the last couple of 
days, was there any mention of transformation.  Mr. Peterson said there was no 



 

mention of it but he doesn’t think it’s off the table.  Since the General Assembly never 
approved a budget last year, he said he was not sure if they will do so in this short 
session or wait until the long session in January. 

 
Chair Phelps thanked Mr. Peterson for taking the time to present to the 

Commissioners this evening. 
 
BOARD OF EQUALIZATION AND REVIEW: Ms. Bennett gave the oaths to 

the Commissioners so they could convene as the Board of Equalization and Review. 
(Commissioner Riddick joined the call at this time.) 

 
Commissioner Johnson made a motion to convene as the Board of Equalization and 

Review. Commissioner Walker seconded, motion carried unanimously. 
 

Ms. Sherri Wilkins, Tax Administrator, noted there were no appeals as of today. 
 

Commissioner Johnson made a motion to recess the Board of Equalization 
& Review until May 18, 2020 at 6:00 PM in a virtual ZOOM meeting.  
Commissioner Walker seconded, motion passed unanimously. 

 
COVID-19 UPDATE:   Mr. Curtis Potter, County Manager/County Attorney, Mr. Wes 

Gray, MTW Health Department Director, and Mr. Lance Swindell, Emergency Management 
Coordinator gave the Board the latest information on COVID-19. 

 
Mr. Potter said he is still continuing to have weekly conference calls with various groups. 

He also mentioned that the Governor is opening certain things in Phase I and then there will be a 
Phase II.  He did mention that in Phase I some recreation areas may open; however, working 
from home would still be preferred.  There is more information on the Governor’s web page at 
https://www.nc.gov/covid-19/covid-19-executive-orders.  

 
Mr. Wes Gray, MTW Health Dept. Director went over the following information. 

https://www.nc.gov/covid-19/covid-19-executive-orders


 

 
 
 
 
Mr. Gray said hopefully MTW will have access to COVID-19 relief funds. 
 



 

Commissioner Walker thanked Mr. Gray for his update and asked had there been any 
youth diagnosed in our counties.  Mr. Gray said no, not in our counties. He also stated he will be 
able to share demographics as cases increase. 

 
Chair Phelps asked what the models say.  Mr. Gray said one model said we should have 

peaked a week ago.  There has been some increase in cases; however, there have been some slow 
days. Mr. Gray stated that as these other states relax their restrictions we will see what happens.   
Some models show June as a peak time. 

 
Mr. Lance Swindell, EM Coordinator, mentioned Emergency Management was holding 

food distributions in the County and keeping a handle on it. (Ms. Ann Keyes is the County’s 
Feeding Coordinator, so the program is in good hands.)  They have 3 regional calls each week to 
figure out needs for each county in the region.  Mr. Swindell said he is also making sure the folks 
that need PPE have it. 

 
Chair Phelps asked if the County has enough PPE for County staff or does the Board 

need to take any action.  Mr. Swindell said the County has had enough so far.  Mr. Potter said the 
County has a sufficient supply---at least a 30 day supply.   Chair Phelps asked if EMS needs 
anything.  Mr. Potter said that according to Ms. Jennifer O’Neal, EMS Director, EMS is fine. 

 
Mr. Swindell said this week is Hurricane Preparedness Week, but he will not be holding 

an informational meeting at this time.  There will be some changes to how things are handled 
during an emergency, but he will get them out to every news media.  It will be different and 
difficult for sheltering.   

 
Chair Phelps asked if there is hazard pay for workers who are working during this 

pandemic. Do employees have accommodations to work from home—such as DSS employees?  
Mr. Potter said no employees in the County are receiving hazard pay.  If the County finds a 
program that would reimburse the County for that, the County might offer hazard pay; however, 
Mr. Potter said he hasn’t found anything yet. Hazardous pay can be set in policy by the Finance 
Officer.  A lot of work would need to go into it along with different perceptions of what is 
needed.  With that being said, Mr. Potter also said that he is not planning to put a hazardous pay 
policy in front of the Board. 

 
Mr. Potter said early on in this process, Department Heads looked at their departments to 

see if anyone needed to telework.  DSS and Mr. Potter had many discussions on this.  Most of 
the County’s departments are not able to do teleworking. 

 
Chair Phelps asked were there any questions from the Commissioners for County staff.  

Commissioner Walker said he heard that some other counties were receiving hazardous pay for 
their DSS staff.  Commissioner Walker said he asked Mr. Hardison (DSS Director) about it and 
he said Washington County DSS employees were not receiving hazardous pay. 

 
Commissioner Sexton asked about the $250,000 that was just released.  Mr. Potter said 

those funds were just approved at 11:30 AM this morning and he has not had time to see what 
they can be used for.  They may not be for personnel, but he needs to look at the list further.  

 



 

Chair Phelps said there was a question on the County’s Facebook live session regarding 
N95 masks being provided to school nutrition staff.  Mr. Potter said that would be best handled 
off-line. 
 

WASHINGTON COUNTY CHILD FATALITY PREVENTION TEAM REPORT:  Mr. 
Wes Gray, MTW Health Department Director gave the following report. 
 



 

 
 
 



 

 
UPDATE ON WASHINGTON REGIONAL MEDICAL CENTER (WRMC):  Dr. Lee 

Anne Sorto, Clinical Operations Administrator, gave the following update. 
 



 

 
Commissioner Johnson said she appreciated the work they are putting in at WRMC and 

thanked them for all they do.  
 
Chair Phelps asked Dr. Sorto to come back to June meeting.  Chair Phelps also echoed 

Commissioner Johnson and thanked Dr. Sorto and the WRMC staff for all they are doing for this 
County. 
 

BOARDS & COMMITTEES:  Ms. Bennett provided the following information to the 
Board. 
 
Albemarle Commission—Washington County Joint Community Advisory Committee 
(CAC) 



 

 
Please see the attached letters from Ms. Jasmine Wilson, CAC Program Assistant asking for the 
re-appointment of Mr. John Fallon, Mr. Burl Walker, Ms. Myra “Julie” Phelps, and Ms. Gail 
Spiewak to the Washington County Joint Community Advisory Committee.  All have agreed to 
serve if re-appointed. 
 
Roanoke River Partners, Inc. 
 
Please see the attached information from Ms. Carol Shields, Executive Director of Roanoke 
River Partners.  They are looking for a Washington County representative since the passing of 
Doward Jones.  Mr. Curtis Potter, CM/CA has expressed an interest in being this representative. 
 

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the re-appointments to the 
Albemarle Commission CAC and the appointment to the Roanoke River Partners, Inc. as 
presented above.  Commissioner Walker seconded.  The Clerk took a roll call vote: 
Commissioner Johnson--AYE, Commissioner Phelps--AYE,  Commissioner Riddick--AYE, 
Commissioner Sexton--AYE, Commissioner Walker--AYE.   Motion carried unanimously. 
 

FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT, BUDGET AMENDMENTS/TRANSFERS:   Ms. 
Dixon went over the budget transfers and budget amendments and her report that was in the 
Commissioners’ package.  

 
 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 



 

 



 

 
Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the Budget Amendments/Budget 

Transfers as presented above.  Commissioner Walker seconded.  The Clerk took a roll call 
vote: Commissioner Johnson--AYE, Commissioner Phelps--AYE,  Commissioner Riddick--
AYE, Commissioner Sexton--AYE, Commissioner Walker--AYE.   Motion carried 
unanimously. 

 



 

Commissioner Johnson said she heard that there could be a drop in sales tax of about 
30% and wants Mr. Potter and Ms. Dixon to be aware of that.  Mr. Potter said they will be taking 
that into account when working on the budget.  

 
OTHER ITEMS BY CHAIRMAN, COMMISSIONERS, COUNTY MANAGER/ATTORNEY, 

CLERK OR FINANCE OFFICER: 
 
Commissioner Sexton said he will be glad when the Board gets back to regular in-person 

meetings. 
   
Commissioner Johnson said NACo and NCACC are trying to help counties regain funds 

that they are losing from COVID-19. 
 
*Noted by the Ms. Bennett, Clerk:  over 40 folks joined tonight’s virtual meeting on the 

County’s LIVE Facebook feed and around the same amount on the ZOOM meeting. 
 

Chair Phelps mentioned that the June 1, 2020 Commissioners’ meeting will be a virtual 
meeting also. At 7:24 PM, with no further business to discuss, Commissioner Riddick made a 
motion to recess to May 18, 2020 at 6:00 PM (virtual ZOOM meeting).  Commissioner 
Sexton seconded. The Clerk took a roll call vote: Commissioner Johnson--AYE, 
Commissioner Phelps--AYE,  Commissioner Riddick--AYE, Commissioner Sexton--AYE, 
Commissioner Walker--AYE.   Motion carried unanimously. 

 
 
______________________________  _____________________________ 

          D. Cole Phelps Julie J. Bennett, CMC, NCMCC 
           Chair                  Clerk to the Board    
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